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Meeting Book - Imagine! Board of Directors Meeting, December 1, 2020 

Meeting Agenda 

1. Introductions and public input 
We kindly request that guests limit their comments to 3 minutes or less and regret 
that minutes are not transferable. 

Information 

 

2. Presentation: Tanya Kelly-Bowry and Taylor Hickerson, Policy Matters 
 

3. Approval of Minutes Discussion, Approval 
 

October 2020 (2).docx 
 

4. Resolution: Charles Schwab signatory updates 
 

Schwab Signature Authorization Approval.docx 
 

5. Request for an Executive Session if required 

 
6. Finance Committee Report Information, Discussion, 

Approval 

7. Services Committee Report 

 
8. Boulder County Report 

 
9. Board Recruitment Committee Report 

 
10. Foundation Report Information, Discussion 

 
11. Executive Committee Report Information, Discussion 

 
12. Executive Director's Report Information, Discussion 

 
13. Request for Executive Session Approval 

 
14. Adjourn Approval 

 

15. Supporting Materials 
 

Imagine! Report to the Board of Directors - December 2020.pdf 
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Imagine! Board of Directors 

Schwab Signature Authorization Removal/Addition Resolution 

 
WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of Developmental Disabilities Center d.b.a. Imagine! has assembled in a 

meeting this first day of December, 2020; 

 
WHEREAS, the organization is organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of the state of 

Colorado; and 

 
WHEREAS, the company is authorized and empowered to establish and maintain an account with Charles 

Schwab & Co., Inc. for the purpose s of purchasing, investing in or otherwise acquiring, selling, and generally 

dealing with any forms of securities; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Board of Directors has reviewed and wishes to make changes to the authorized agents of the 

organization; 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT: 

1. Mark Emery, ex CEO, has retired from the organization and should be removed as authorized agent. 

2. John Nevins, ex CFO, has retired from the organization and should be removed as authorized agent. 

3. Rebecca Novinger, CEO, is hereby approved as an authorized agent for the Company and directed to take 

such further action as may be necessary, appropriate or advisable to manage the investments for the 

organization. 

4. Robin Grey, CFO, is hereby approved as an authorized agent for the Company and directed to take such 

further action as may be necessary, appropriate or advisable to manage the investments for the 

organization. 

 
The undersigned, Ron Alford, President of the Board or JoAnn Ross, Secretary of the Board, hereby certifies 

that the foregoing resolution was duly adopted by the Board of Directors on the first day of December, 2020, 

and that the documents attached hereto are the true copies of the documents referenced in those 

resolutions. 
 

Secretary of the Board/President of the Board 

 
 

Date 

http://www.imaginecolorado.org/
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General 

Annually, employees nominate their colleagues for the Employees of Distinction award. We choose 8 and 

typically host an awards ceremony at the staff holiday party. Due to the pandemic, we will not be hosting a 

holiday party but we still plan to celebrate our fantastic employees! We’ve been collecting nominations over this 

past month and at the end of the process, we had a total of 79 nominations for 53 employees for this 

recognition, by the most in both categories since we’ve starting presenting this award! Stay tuned: in the next 

few weeks, we’ll be announcing the winners. 

 
CEO Activities 

I’ve been asked to join the Board of Directors of the YMCA of Northern Colorado this month. 

My term will begin in January. This commitment will support our respective organization’s 

efforts in pursuing additional ways of collaborating to provide exceptional services to the 

community. 

 
COVID-19 

After (fortunately) a singular COVID case in a group home in eight (8) months, in just the past 10 days (at the 

time of this report), we’ve had 5 confirmed positive cases, 40+ staff and clients in quarantine, and 5 residential 

settings in quarantine. Our staff are following procedures for mask wearing, personal hygiene, social distancing, 

etc. The exposures are happening primarily outside of services but spread has become so rampant in our 

community, county public health departments are reporting that contact tracing has become difficult. We’re 

closely monitoring staffing impacts and creating contingency plans should we reach a point where the 24-7 

environments are compromised. 

 
Strategy 

I am preparing to kick off strategic planning this winter. Through a collaboration with Social Venture Partners, 

we will begin with an internal review and strategic diagnosis through an Organizational Capability Assessment 

Tool (OCAT). At the same time, we’ll complete an external review with stakeholders of the needs and desires of 

those we serve. We’ll build on knowledge we have now through already completed assessments and tools. In 

other words, we will not start from scratch. Once we have these pieces done (ideally December-January), we’ll 

compile a revised SWOT in February which will lead into virtual “off-site” planning days. I am looking forward to 

the process and hope all of you will engage. More to come, soon. 

 
Government Relations 

We are grateful our fellow citizens showed their support of protecting critical locally funded services by voting to 

pass Amendment B, the repeal of the Gallagher Amendment. Many congratulations to Policy Matters, Tanya 

Kelly-Bowry’s firm, in running the repeal campaign. Governor Polis’s FY21 budget proposal includes flat funding 

for providers of services for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities. This is positive given the 

tough budget year we will have and shows the continued bipartisan support for disability services. The Governor 
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expressed he is interested in restoring cuts to essential services that were taken this past year and feels 

optimistic that this coming year, the economy will improve as a result of his stimulus plans. There will be an 

impact felt from the cuts restoration process but that impact will be felt in the following year (2022-2023). This 

is important information for us for long range financial planning. 

We, along with our sister CCB agencies, are negotiating with EI Colorado the terms of the FY Early Intervention 

contract. EI Colorado is working to find budget savings via changes to eligibility criteria which creates a reduction 

in caseloads and subsequently, a reduction in payment. Imagine! management will need to make adjustments to 

staffing and costs over the next year to meet our new contract terms. 

Discussions continue around case management redesign and conflict free case management. More puzzles are 

falling into place about how the future system may look. The focus this fall is the creation of legislation that will 

allow time for the state to put the plan in place and for organizations to respond. More to come. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca Novinger 
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We also receive a significant amount of 
Boulder & Broomfield County funding 

Boulder County Funding 

¶ Directly supports 5 sites: 4 Group 
Homes and 1 PCA, and makes up 24% 
of the total revenue for those sites 

¶ Boulder County also provides $494,000 
annually in funding to support the 
Nursing and Administrative overhead 
for those 5 sites 

Broomfield County Funding 

¶ Supports 1 site: our Santa Fe Group 
Home, and makes up 11% of the total 
revenue for that site 

 

Residential Services Client Count by Program 

We currently serve 157 Residential clients, 
and most (86%) live at one of our Contract Sites 

Residential Services Client Count by City 

We serve clients in 19 different cities, with 
most clients living in Longmont and Boulder 

Residential Services FY21 Budgeted Revenue by Category 

Residential Services are funded primarily through 
Medicaid Home & Community Based Services (HCBS) revenue 

 

  
 

 

Staffed Sites  
There are three types of sites we operate where Imagine! 
employees provide rotating staffed support in the home 

Group 
Homes  

Group Homes serve 4 to 8 people in one 
home. They can accommodate people who 
need significant medical care, through access 
to our 24-7 Nursing support. We currently 
operate 5 Group Homes: 3 in Boulder, 1 in 
Longmont, and 1 in Broomfield. 

Personal 
Care 
Alternatives 
(PCAs) 

The PCA model funds services to 1 to 3 
people living in one home. We currently 
operate one 3-bed PCA in Longmont, which 
is set up to support residents with behavioral 
health challenges. 

Independent 
Apartments  

We also provide support to several people 
who live in their own apartment in the 
community. The type and frequency of this 
service is tailored to each individual’s unique 
skills and needs. 

 

Contract Sites  
There are three types of sites we operate where we 

contract with a person to provide care to the resident 

Companion 
Homes  

For Companion Homes, the contractor 
does not own or rent the home where the 
client lives. Imagine! owns most of our 
Companion Homes, though the home can 
also be owned or rented by the person 
receiving services, or by a third party. 

Host 
Homes  

For Host Homes, the person we’re 
contracting with owns or rents the home 
where the client lives. Most of the clients 
we serve in Residential Services live in Host 
Homes. 

Family 
Caregiver 
Homes  

Family Caregiver Homes serve people who 
want to receive services from a family 
member, or remain in their family home 
and receive services from another 
individual. 

 



Report to the Board of Directors 
November, 2020 

Imagine! Foundation Report 

 

 

Ways you can be involved with the Foundation: 

¶ Make a philanthropic gift to the Foundation (your donation may be matched by your employer) 

¶ Sponsor or purchase tickets to the Imagine! Celebration and invite friends & family 

¶ Subscribe to Foundation Friday (email Patti) 

¶ Attend our next Zoom board meeting on Tuesday, January 12, 7:30 a.m. 

¶ Send Foundation Board name suggestions to Patti. 

Patti Micklin, 303-926-6443, pmicklin@imaginecolorado.org 

 

É Purpose 

¶ The Imagine! Foundation raises funds beyond its expenses annually and increases awareness of 
LƳŀƎƛƴŜΗΩǎ clients, families, and needs in the local community in order to provide opportunities defined 
by Imagine! for increased independence and quality of life for those Imagine! serves. 

É FY 2021 Foundation Focus Areas 

¶ 100% of both boards will make a philanthropic gift this fiscal year. 
Á LƳŀƎƛƴŜΗ .ƻŀǊŘ aŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ рт҈ ŀǎ ƻŦ 11/16/2020. 

¶ Fundraising emphasis on recapturing past donors at all levels, growing major gifts, and creating a 
memorable virtual event that connects the broader community to Imagine!’s mission. 

¶ The FY2021 Employee Giving campaign will fund small emergency gift cards for families/individuals 
experiencing a small crisis. We currently have 100 donors and expect to reach $9,000. 

¶ The Foundation Board’s Nominating Committee expects to recruit 3-5 new members for Imagine! 
BOD approval in the spring. 

¶ Foundation funding will support all service areas, Case Management Emergency Funds, technology, 
the Employee Education benefit (truncated), and home repairs, in varying amounts. 

É November, 2020 

¶ As of 11/16/2020, $234,392 raised from 324 donors. This time last year, $312,801; 313 donors. (Last 
year included a $60k bequest.) 

¶ Current Top Appeals: 
Á Grants total $59,800 from 8 funders. Impact areas: Case Mgmt Emergency Fund, Dayspring, 

Residential, Home Maintenance. 
Á Imagine! Celebration sponsorships total $90,000 from 40 donors. 

¶ Current Activities: 
Á The Imagine! Foundation Board of Directors are soliciting sponsorships for the Imagine! 

Celebration and soliciting their prospects for general gifts. 
Á The Imagine! Foundation staff are mailing solicitation letters to past donors and conducting 

major donor asks. We have created segmented messages to target specific ask amounts and 
efforts to bring back lapsed donors and will use mail, email and social media to drive 
fundraising efforts. 

Á FY2021 and the pandemic provide an opportunity to move from an event-focused 
foundation to a major gifts focused foundation. Patti is working with each board member on 
specific strategies for prospects in their lists. 

Á Colorado Gives Day is December 8; prescheduling gifts is in full swing. 
 

mailto:pmicklin@imaginecolorado.org
mailto:pmicklin@imaginecolorado.org
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É Conflict-Free Case Management (CFCM) Update 

¶ On the 19th of November, Imagine! will participate in a meeting with Health Care Policy and 
Financing (HCPF) to discuss next steps for CFCM and Case Management Redesign. 

 

É Overall Achievements, Challenges, & Initiatives 

¶ Achievements 
Á The Case Management department has successfully completed 1/3 of their quarterly 

monitoring in October, which distributes the work for the rest of the Fiscal Quarter very nicely. 
Á The Early Intervention department has continued a focus on Outreach. They have hosted two 

Town Halls for stakeholders in the month of November to get the word out about what we 
can do. Our referrals have been consistent at 63 for August and September, approximately 
10 less per month than this time last year. 

Á The Dayspring department continues providing all therapy via telehealth. Families are 
adjusting well. Dayspring is working on developing another Pre-school readiness program 
this winter. In addition, this month we collaborated with Mental Health Partners to create a 
webinar entitled “Parenting your Children during COVID-19.” 

¶ Challenges 
Á We continue to see several crisis situations occurring on a regular basis. Most are related to 

housing needs and lack of child care now that some school districts have gone back to entirely 
remote education. Our Crisis Specialist position remains essential. 

¶ Initiatives 
Á We are looking forward to speaking more with Boulder and Broomfield counties on what they 

can support us with in calendar year 2021. 
 

É Program Spotlight: Case Management 

¶ Program Summary 
Á Imagine!’s Case Management department serves individuals with Intellectual and 

Developmental Disabilities (IDD) or delays in Boulder and Broomfield county. Our department 
is comprised of intake case managers, ongoing adult and children case managers, and our 
business systems team. Our intake team determines eligibility of individuals who are 
interested in receiving services, and supports with the collection of records and 
documentation needed to complete an IDD determination. Adult case managers are trained 
in the management of the Developmental Disabilities (DD) and Supported Living Services (SLS) 
waivers as well as State- SLS through state general funds. Children’s case managers specialize 
in Children’s Extensive Support (CES), Children’s Home and Community Based Services (C- 
HCBS), and more recently Children’s Habilitative Residential Program (CHRP) waiver. Ongoing 
case managers work with the individual in services, their parent/guardian (as needed), and 
the rest of the individual’s interdisciplinary team to draft an individualized plan (IP) that 
outlines what goals are discussed at the initial IP meeting. This plan is then revisited annually 
to assure that services and supports are aligned with the member’s activities of daily living 
and goals. Our business systems team supports the department with waiver processing, 
billing, data management, and Key Performance Indicator (KPI) tracking. 
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Á In response to COVID-19, case managers have transitioned to working completely remotely. 
All required face-to-face visits and assessments are currently being completed through a safe, 
electronic modality. 

¶ Department Achievements, Challenges, & Initiatives 

Á Achievements 
- The Case Management department continues to improve in our KPI’s. Currently we 

are focusing on three indicators: Per Member Per Month (PMPM- where we make 
contact with a client/their team monthly), Quarterly Monitoring (this typically 
happens face-to-face), and Timely IP Packets being submitted to the business support 
team. We have made significant progress in the areas of PMPM and Quarterly 
Monitoring visits. We still have some barriers in reaching our goal surrounding timely 
IP submission, but continue to train case managers that submitting an IP packet 30 
days prior to the end date is best practice. 
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- The development of a written document titled “Case Management Department 
Expectations” has played a significant role in our success in our various KPIs. Our 
department leadership has further developed our performance management tools to 
support case managers in being successful with meeting these expectations and 
holding them accountable when they are not. Supervisors are closely tracking each 
case manager’s performance as well as working with the CM to develop a written 
action plan to address any concerns as soon as they arise. 

- Considering the abrupt transition from face-to-face meetings to completing all 
meetings and visits over some sort of electronic modality, Imagine! Case 
Management has shifted to working remotely with relative ease. We were thankful 
that Zoom had been introduced months prior as most of our department was already 
familiar with a lot of its functionality. 

- The department is approaching a full year with the implementation of a department 
trainer. Taking training off of the plate of Case Management supervisors has freed 
them to enact necessary performance management among the department, which 
has led to better results with our key performance indicators. Additionally, it has 
ensured that our case managers are trained more effectively with ongoing and initial 
trainings, and more consistently on refresher topics. Our trainer has also allowed for 
cross training within our department, which allows us more flexibility when assigning 
cases and providing immediate support to individuals in need. 

Á Challenges 
- As we near the end of 2020, our biggest challenge is the state and federal response 

to COVID-19. The most impactful challenge has been budget decisions coming from 
the state level which have and will likely continue to have an impact on the 
community we serve and Imagine! as a whole. For the Case Management 
department, we are already seeing decreased providers for various services as rates 
for services continue to decrease. Internally, case managers are experiencing 
increased caseloads, which adds to an already stressful job. The less obvious 
challenge is keeping morale high during a pandemic where many are feeling the 
impacts of isolation and other challenges. 

- Although the information coming out of HCPF has slowed down since the beginning 
of COVID-19, it hasn’t stopped completely. A constant in Case Management is the 
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ever changing rules and regulations at the state level. This year we saw significant 
change as everyone in the state pivoted to remote services. Additionally, in July we 
transitioned to per member per month (PMPM) billing from targeted case 
management which had its own challenges. As the cogs at the state level continue to 
turn we anticipate further changes to the way that we conduct business within Case 
Management. Already on the agenda is the transition from the traditionally used 
Support Intensity Scale (SIS) and 100.2 Level of Care assessment to a Person Centered 
Budget Algorithm (PCBA) next July. 

Á Initiatives 
- To ensure that we are performing at the best of our ability with customer service as 

the driving force of what we do, it is important to continue to look ahead at our 
growth as a case management agency. To accomplish this we will need to be able to 
project future enrollments, transfers, and terminations with relative accuracy. This 
will require tracking historical and current enrollments completed by each intake case 
manager to determine the typical length of time required to complete an enrollment. 
Having this information will allow us to provide better timelines to individuals seeking 
services and allow us to set goals for the intake department to ensure continued 
improvement. For terminations, we are currently working towards developing a list 
of individuals who are set to have their Medicaid eligibility end with the end of the 
Public Health Emergency. Our performance management tools for case managers 
have made a notable difference in meeting our department goals and expectations. 
We will continue to put emphasis the importance of accountability in meeting the 
needs of each individual we serve while ensuring their health, safety, and wellbeing. 
We hope to develop further goals and expectations for our intake department so 
Imagine’s customer service leaves the best impression starting with a family’s first 
interaction with Imagine! To track this, we have implemented an Intake Customer 
Satisfaction Survey that gives us helpful data in moving the needle here. 

- One of our adult ongoing supervisors is currently piloting a team approach among 
their direct reports. This involves embedding a business systems team member 
among a group of case managers to track data and send frequent reminders to keep 
CMs on target for their contribution to the department KPIs. Additionally, this group 
is focusing on case coverage for each other in the event someone goes on vacation, 
medical leave, or resigns. Historically, this is something we have not managed well, 
which led to chaos when a person left and others felt burnt out from providing 
coverage. This pilot will wrap up in December 2020, and we will use the data to make 
decisions on the effectiveness of a team approach and potential implementation 
among the rest of the department. 

- Last but not least, we are working toward offering more ongoing and frequent 
trainings/refreshers on providing the most person centered service possible, and 
specifically as it relates to some of our more marginalized members within the I/DD 
population. Our trainer is building a relationship with a few outside entities such as 
Out Boulder, which supports the LBGTQ population in Boulder County. We are also 
working with the Association of Community Living (ACL) to develop additional person 
centered tools and trainings. 
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É Overall Achievements, Challenges, & Initiatives 

¶ Achievements 
Á Our Family Recruited Employee (FRE) program has continued to grow this fiscal year: net 

income for the program is 50% greater than budgeted for Q1. More importantly, through the 
FRE program, we are helping more families get the support they need for their loved one 
during the pandemic. 

Á 

¶ Challenges 
Á As community spread of COVID-19 increases, we have seen a significant spike in staff and 

clients with direct exposure and a need to quarantine. Despite the positive news reported 
above, the volume of quarantines presents a challenge for staffing programs. At the same 
time, the demand for staff at residential sites may further reduce our pool of available staff. 

Á The department of Health Care Policy and Financing (HCPF) is moving forward with a new rate 
structure for Day Habilitation services. While this structure may have benefits in the long 
term, as currently proposed it will further limit the hours of service available to our clients. In 
addition, the proposal reduces the rate for virtual services, which is our primary program 
offering for Adult Community Services at this time. 

¶ Initiatives 
Á In collaboration with the marketing team, our art program instructors are helping get client 

artwork onto gifts and merchandise. This holiday season, we are hoping to test sales of 
everything from art prints to mugs to trucker hats with designs by Imagine!’s artists. As with 
our Etsy shop selling original artwork, net proceeds will go directly to the artist. 

Á Internally, we are continuing to chip away at the process of restructuring the Community & 
Employment Services Departments. Learn more from the Community & Employment 
leadership team about where we are going and where we’ve been in this month’s Rebecca’s 
Report. 

 

É Program Spotlight: School Age Services 

¶ Program Summary 
Á School Age Services, a division of Community Services, provides 

childcare licensed activities for students ages 7-21. Programs 
offered under School Age Services include After School 
Program, Summer Camp, and School Closure Days. Focusing on 
learning, teaching and having fun, School Age Services draws 
on principles of Therapeutic Recreation (TR) to create 
challenging and meaningful activities that promote each child’s development across the five 
domains of TR: mental/cognitive, physical, emotional, social, and leisure. School Age Services 
utilizes a strengths-based approach that emphasizes abilities and positive individual choices, 
while also promoting each participant’s health, safety, inclusion and well-being. School Age 
Services is the only program in the State that holds a child care license with a waiver to include 
adolescents over the age of twelve. 

¶ Program Achievements, Challenges, & Initiatives 

Á Achievements 
- In October, we presented a pitch to the Deloitte Innovation competition. We proposed 

adding Virtual Reality as a learning tool to our Pre-Employment Transitions Services 

https://imaginecolorado.org/rebeccas-report
https://imaginecolorado.org/rebeccas-report
https://imaginecolorado.org/rebeccas-report
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program, which we offer through School Age Services. Out of over 30 applicants, 
Imagine! was one of 6 selected for the final competition. We received first place, and 
$7,500 dollars to support the project. That money will help us build a virtual restaurant 
environment where students can practice and hone transferrable skills. 

Á Challenges 
- Families continue to struggle with online/remote learning. There is a high demand for 

hands-on support accessing online learning, but Medicaid does not allow us to bill the 
waivers “during the school day.” We hope to address this challenge through our 
funding requests to the county, as we expect online learning to continue to be the 
norm – at least periodically – throughout the spring semester. 

- Due to the growing community spread and the limited availability of community 
venues, we have been struggling to operate our small group After School Program. 
Instead, this service continues to be primarily limited to 1:1 in home. 

Á Initiatives 
- As mentioned above, we are requesting funding from the counties for school day 

support in light of the ongoing need for support with online learning. If funded, this 
would allow Imagine! to provide direct, in-home, 1:1 support for students who need 
additional support in order to successfully access their curriculum from home. 
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É Overall Achievements, Challenges, & Initiatives 

¶ Achievements 
Á Mental Health Services Clinicians are seamlessly providing 

telehealth services to the individuals we support, and will 
soon begin providing in-office appointments on an as- 
needed basis. 

Á Behavioral Services continues to see an increase in their 
billable percentage and financial health since January, 
2020. 

Á We have begun ‘over hiring’ for the Holidays in our Group Homes to allow for flexibility in 
vacations and a likely increase in staff needing vacation time as a result of COVID symptoms 
or exposures. We expect this to be cost neutral when compared to our budgeted staff wages, 
but will allow sites to catch up on routinely unfilled positions. 

¶ Challenges 
Á Imagine! began doing our own Medicare billing for Mental Health instead of going through a 

third party biller. This has proved to be a difficult process and getting claims approved has 
been slow and inconsistent. 

Á Contracted Residential Providers (Host, Companion Home, and Family Care Giver Providers) 
have now been 7 months with no or little respite as a result of day programs being closed or 
minimized. This has been difficult for this group. 

Á In the past week, five of our residential sites have needed to quarantine as a result of a 
presumed positive or confirmed positive exposure. Two sites are now off of quarantine due 
to the exposure testing positive, or the quarantine period being over without any viral spread. 
Three homes remain on quarantine: Manhattan Group Home, Garden Place PCA, and Santa 
Fe Group Home. 

¶ Initiatives 
Á Residential: Over Hiring for extra support in Group Homes 
Á Mental Health: beginning conversations with Mental Health Partners about how we can work 

together to better support individuals with I/DD and substance use disorders. 


